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Consortium of European Research Libraries

Minutes of Annual General Meeting

National Library of Scotland, Edinburgh, 13 November 2004
Present: Mr I. Boserup (Kongelige Biblioteket, Copenhagen), Dr G.-J. Bötte (Staatsbibliothek, Berlin), 

Dr L. Buson (CAB, Padua), Dr R. Campioni (Soprintendenza, Bologna), Dr T. Cutts (National Library 

of Wales, Aberystwyth), Dr M. Czapnik (Warsaw University Library), Mr F. Dupuigrenet-Desroussilles (ENSSIB, Lyon), Dr C. Fabian (Bayerische Staatsbibliothek, Munich), Dr I. Fomenko (Russian State Library, Moscow), Professor U. Göranson (Uppsala University Library), Dr B. Hillyard (National Library of Scotland, Edinburgh), Dr M. Hulvey (Bibliothèque municipale de Lyon), Dr K. Jensen (British Library, London), Mrs G. Jonsson (Kungliga Biblioteket, Stockholm), Dr J. Kašparová (National Library of the Czech Republic), Dr O. Koulish National Library of Russia, St Petersburg), Dr C. Leoncini (ICCU, Rome), Mme E. Netchine (Bibliothèque nationale de France, Paris), Mr D. Pearson (University of London),  Mr A Rumyantsev (National Library of Russia, St Petersburg), Mr E Schroeder (Yale University Library), Dr W. Schwartz (Niedersächsische Staats- und Universitätsbibliothek, Göttingen), Professor 

H. Snyder (University of California, Riverside), Dr M. Spinazzola (Soprintendenza, Bologna), 

Dr R. Tacchinardi (Biblioteca Nazionale Centrale di Firenze), Dr M. Venier (Biblioteca Nazionale Centrale, Rome), Dr N. Verbina (National Library of Russia, St Petersburg), Mrs J. Vízkelety-Ecsedy (National Széchényi Library, Budapest),  Mr M. Wade (National Library of Scotland, Edinburgh), 

Dr M. Willer (National and University Library, Zagreb), Dr V. Zaitsev (National Library of Russia, 

St Petersburg).

Attending:

CERL Officers: Dr A. Matheson (Chairman), Dr D. Shaw (Secretary), Drs J. Bos (Treasurer), 

Drs M. Lefferts (Executive Manager)

Consultants: Mr A. Curwen, Dr L. Hellinga

Research Libraries Group (RLG): Ms S. Yoder,  Ms N. Elkington 

Guests: Mr C. Kirk (Consultant), Dr C. Lavery (Digital Library, University of California). 

1.  Welcome 

The National Librarian, Mr Martyn Wade, welcomed members of the Consortium to the National Library of Scotland, and expressed his enjoyment of the previous day’s CERL Seminar.  The Chairman thanked Mr Wade and his colleagues in the National Library of Scotland for their warm hospitality, and welcomed the members to the 2004 Annual General Meeting.  She reported with great sadness the death of Dr Michael Smethurst on 18 October 2004, and paid tribute to him as one of the key figures in the late 1980s in the move to establish CERL.  As the Consortium’s first Chairman, he had played a vital rôle in all stages of its development.  He was to have been the guest of honour at the tenth-anniversary meeting and dinner.  The Chairman and Dr Hellinga had attended the  funeral in Tring, Hertfordshire, on 4 November. The Consortium’s condolences had been expressed to Dr Smethurst’s family, and CERL had made a charitable contribution in his memory to the fund identified by his family.

The meeting observed a minute’s silence in memory of Dr Smethurst.

2.  Apologies for absence:

Directors: Dr F. Campos (Biblioteca Nacional, Lisbon), Dr K. Ekholm (National and University Library, Helsinki), Mme R. Herbouze (Bibliothèque nationale de France, Paris), 

Professor Dr E. Mittler (Niedersächsische Staats- und Universitätsbibliothek, Göttingen).

Members: Dr V. Gudaitis (National Martynas Mazvydas Library of Lithuania), who had nominated Dr M. Willer to vote by proxy.

Others: Mr W. Taoka (Research Libraries Group, Inc.).

3.  Minutes of last meeting (FM/2004/1)

The minutes were approved and signed.

4.  Matters arising

There were no matters not already on the Agenda.

5.  Treasurer’s Report (FM/2004/2a-c)

The Treasurer reported that the accounts for 2003/2004 were essentially as expected: income was as predicted, expenditure was slightly higher, and the deficit was almost exactly as expected within the range of exchange rate fluctuations.  He commented on specific areas as follows:

· Office expenditure had been reduced as a result of a move to a smaller office.

· File loads had cost more, as there had been more files analysed, and they had been more complex.  However, the database management costs were reduced because fewer files had been loaded by RLG because of their database migration.

· Work on the CERL Thesaurus had increased because of capacity, and there had been a sizeable planned overspend.  The Executive Committee is looking at ways of controlling this expenditure more closely but has given a greater budget allocation.

· The bills for the two pilots for the Manuscripts Project have still to be paid: the deficit on this item is in line with predictions.

The Treasurer said that the Consortium’s financial position overall was stable.

Mr Kirk asked about the nature of the spend on the CERL Thesaurus.  The Executive Manager replied that the very extensive Personen Namen Datei (PND) as well as a number of further authority files had been added. Most importantly a procedure for algorithmic merging of duplicates had been developed, in conjunction with editing software which allows manual de-duplication of records.
The Chairman thanked Drs Bos for his report.  In the absence of further questions, the report was approved unanimously.

6.  CERL Post-2006 Contact (FM/2004/3)
CONFIDENTIAL

Non-members of CERL were asked to be absent for discussion of this Agenda item.

Circulated separately.

7.  Membership Working Group report (FM/2004/4)

The Chairman explained that last year’s AGM had agreed that a strategy to attract more libraries to participate in CERL’s work, especially from countries with long-term economic disadvantage, where libraries could not afford the present membership fee, should be investigated. A Membership Working Group, chaired by Mrs Gunilla Jonsson, had been set up to examine this issue.

Mrs Jonsson introduced the members of the Working Group, and outlined the remit which it had been given.  She then discussed the summary of conclusions given in section 2 of the report.  The proposal for a national banding scheme had been thoroughly considered but had been abandoned, as it could not be made to work without raising the subscriptions for most members.  It was proposed, instead, that the Directors should use their discretion to allow favourable terms in special circumstances.

Mrs Jonsson then explained that in the course of its work the Working Group had identified Group membership as an option to be explored. It was felt that the current Group membership scheme had a number of disadvantages and had not been effective in bringing in new members.  The Working Group had agreed an alternative scheme of Group membership, drawn up by herself and Dr Shaw, which would give greater flexibility. 

In reply to a question from Mr Schroeder, the Chairman said that South America had been considered as a possible area with strong early European printed collections but requiring assistance with membership fees.  Mr Kirk asked about sources of external funding such as the EU; Mrs Jonsson replied that this was something still to be investigated.  Mr Pearson asked about libraries which provided records without being a member; Mrs Jonsson said that this had already happened in one or two instances: it was hoped that it might be a step towards membership.  Professor Snyder expressed support for the development and spoke of his experience in South America, where there are extensive holdings of European books and a need for HPB access for derived cataloguing.  UNESCO might be able to provide help.  Dr Hellinga raised the possibility of granting cluster status to selected libraries in South America.  Professor Snyder suggested that CERL could send a representative to the next ABINIA meeting, which would take place at Riverside, California.

The Treasurer stated that the new Group membership presented greater advantages than risks; potentially it should have the effect of increasing membership and revenue.  The Secretary said that a membership drive was needed in 2005.

Modification to two clauses in the proposed rules for Group membership was agreed.  Dr Spinazzola said that the work ‘consortium’ in section 6.1 had a specific legal connotation in Italy and elsewhere, and should be changed to something more neutral.  Mrs Jonsson proposed a clarification for page 5  ‘Access’ to read ‘each institution in the Group’.  It was agreed that the Working Group would arrange for these clauses to be clarified.

The Chairman summed up the two main recommendations in the Report, and invited the members to vote on each of the two resolutions. 

The following resolutions were resolved unanimously.

Resolution A.  Discount scheme to encourage membership from countries with severe long-lasting economic pressures

1. That a formal discount scheme to assist potential members in countries with severe long-lasting economic pressures is not practicable.

2. That the Directors shall be empowered to agree a reduced membership fee for Full or Group members for a finite term (extensible, where considered necessary) at a level set at the discretion of the Directors, in response to the case made by a library or set of libraries in very particular circumstances.

Resolution B.  Group Membership

3. That the present Group membership should be replaced by a new structure based on a group fee plus a fee for each participant, defined as follows:

i. the annual Group fee should be €8,000 and the annual fee for each participant library should be €3,500 

ii. Groups will be required to sign a three-year funding agreement on behalf of their members. 

iii. a Group can choose to vote at CERL meetings either through its administrative body or its votes can be devolved to nominated members within the Group.

iv. institutions participating in a Group can be from different countries at the discretion of the Directors. 

v. normally only one national library (or regional equivalent) will be permitted in a Group, exceptions being permitted at the discretion of the Board of Directors.

vi. Group members will not be allowed to have Cluster libraries.

vii. the minimum number of participating institutions in a Group is two; there is no prescribed maximum number. 

The Chairman thanked the members for the useful discussion on this very important membership topic, and confirmed that agreement on the new group membership would be followed by a membership drive in 2005. The existing groups would remain in existence until the end of their current funding period.

8.  Manuscripts Working Group report (FM/2004/5)

The Chairman introduced the report which had been produced by a Working Group led by Drs M. Lefferts and Dr L. Hellinga, and had been pre-circulated to members.  The project was a very important but complex development for CERL. The report had been extensively discussed by the Advisory Task Group and by the Executive Committee at their meetings before the AGM, and both committees commended the report to the members.

The Executive Manager explained the background to the two pilot projects which had been commissioned from Crossnet and from Sirsi (which had been recommended by MuseGlobal, the original second company).  Both firms had been asked to provide access by cross-searching to three manuscripts databases, the HPB and the CERL Thesaurus.  The files eventually selected were from Digital Scriptorium (which had no Z39.50 access and was copied on to the companies’ servers), two files from the Koninklijke Bibliotheek, The Hague (one via the SRU protocol, the other copied to the companies’ servers), and one file in MASTER format from the National Library of the Czech Republic accessed by Z39.50, and also the HPB file at RLG.

Drs Lefferts reported that communications with Crossnet had been very positive and effective; relations with Sirsi had been less straightforward, the material fitted their system less well, and there had been less willingness to make changes, partly because this required action by MuseGlobal.  There had been a good dialogue with the data providers, though this was an area which required more work.  Dr Hellinga had found a group of enthusiastic testers for the pilots.  The project had made contact with The European Library team, which is developing cross-file searching of modern manuscript material using extended Dublin Core; Theo van Veen had helped to set up a small pilot with HPB.

Dr Hellinga reported on the testing of the two pilots.  The Manuscripts Working Group had provided much help throughout the process.  Two meetings had been held in Antwerp and London, including meeting with representatives of the two companies.  The responses of the testers are available from the Secretariat; there was overall support for the project from the general questions and much detailed feedback on individual specific points, particularly about the need to exclude printed material from searches unless users specifically chose to include it.  The overall outcome of the survey was very positive.  The Working Group’s recommendations for taking the project forward are found in section 6 of the report.

The Chairman thanked both Dr Hellinga and Drs Lefferts for their presentations.  She reported that both the Advisory Task Group and the Executive Committee had discussed the report, and had made recommendations for the members to consider.

Dr Willer introduced the recommendations of the Advisory Task Group for a further one-year pilot with appropriate scaling up:

Recommendations from the ATG

1. A further one-year pilot is needed to refine the implementation and to investigate remaining technical issues.

2. There should be further investigation of

a. relevant access points

b. mapping, indexing, and underlying information structures

c. limited scaling up, to include a wider variety of materials, especially literary manuscripts

d. improved interface

3. The policy of allowing combined searching of manuscripts and printed books should be confirmed.

4. The Working Group should continue in existence.

5. A specialist consultant will be needed to oversee the additional work. 

6. Crossnet should be selected as the preferred supplier.

The Chairman said that at its meeting the Executive Committee had considered the ATG’s recommendations. She presented the Executive Committee’s recommendations to the members for a Stage 2 to the pilot, coupled with an investigation of sources of external funding, and maintenance of external collaboration with other relevant organisations such as The European Library:

Recommendation from the Executive Committee

The view of the Executive Committee was that, in the light of the encouraging response to the pilot work but also noting the need for further investigation into a number of aspects in order to ensure that users’ needs are met:

1. The pilot work should be continued to a further one-year Stage 2, in line with the ATG recommendation (above)

2. Steps should be taken during the coming year to investigate long-tern funding provision for an operational system, bearing in mind the continuing health of CERL’s overall economy

3. The CERL officer bearers should be authorised to recommend how best to take the detail of the Stage 2 pilot forward.

The Treasurer discussed the budget for a further year’s work, which would require a specialist consultant.  He proposed a budget for Stage 2 with a working figure of up to €40,000, with €50,000 as an absolute maximum.

In discussion, Professor Göranson suggested using open-source software with a simple interface: Uppsala University Library would be willing to consider co-operating with CERL on future development, and has its own manuscript database which it could contribute to the project.  Dr Hellinga welcomed this offer, and a similar one from Berlin.

Dr Buson asked about the list of available manuscript files and whether it distinguished medieval and modern materials; Dr Hellinga said that a new list was to be compiled by Dr Mura Ghosh (University Library, London).

Mr Pearson asked about difficulties of scaling up the project to 20 or even 40 databases.  The Executive Manager replied that this issue had been discussed by the Advisory Task Group: scaling up would be done gradually, and it was hoped that the project would benefit from advances in technology over time.

Dr Willer supported investigation of three possible routes: Crossnet, The European Library and open source solutions.  Mr Boserup said that the project would also be of benefit to CERL in the development of the HPB and other service areas.

The recommendations proposed by the Executive Committee (above) to the members were approved unanimously.

9.  Services Working Group (FM/2004/6)

The Secretary reported that there had been a very high response rate (about 75%) to the questionnaire prepared for the Services Working Group.  The preliminary results were presented in the report, and members were asked to approve action on items which are strongly supported and can be implemented easily.  Small expenditure would be approved the Executive Committee; larger projects would need to be costed and submitted to the Annual General Meeting for approval.  The first tabulated results of the questionnaire will be available from the Secretariat on request.

The Chairman said that the results were very interesting: items such as the register of digital projects received universal support; for some other topics there were definite geographical differences of opinion.

Ms Nancy Elkington (RLG) noted that the questionnaire did not ask about the Manuscripts Project.  Dr Shaw replied that this was because it had already been approved by the members in principle, and because the pilots were not in existence when the questionnaire was drawn up.  It was intended that the questionnaire would be updated from time to time.  The Chairman noted that the results of the questionnaire would be fed into the Development Plan.

Dr Fabian, the Chairman of the Working Group, thanked members for returning the questionnaire; some of the information already provided could be put on the CERL website.  The Secretary would send out reminders to members who have not yet returned a questionnaire.  The Chairman reminded the meeting that a budget of €10,000 has been allocated for development work in 2004-2005.  She recorded her thanks to Kimberley Hart, the Executive Officer, who had prepared the collation of this complex information.

The members resolved that the report should be approved, and a budget of €10,000 allocated for the work in 2004-2005.

10.  Budget Proposals for 2004-2005 (FM/2004/7)
The Treasurer presented an overview of the budget.  He said that CERL should continue to do the things which it is already doing well.  There are uncertainties about the exchange rate situation; the budget is drawn up on the basis of £1.00 = €1.45.  As usual, income is estimated conservatively: it is hoped that new memberships will change the picture.  The main items of proposed budget expenditure are central administration, the HPB and database management; consultancy costs are higher than previously because of new developments.  The CERL Thesaurus would be developed in line with a set overall budget.  Services and the Stage 2 Manuscripts developments require extra costs, which will lead to a deficit of about €75,000 for the year: this should be seen as an investment in future services.

The Executive Manager said that the Consortium’s reserves had been built up over six years; the annual deficit is recent and the overall position is stable.  At the Annual General Meeting three years ago members had decided that the reserves should be drawn on to finance new developments.

Dr Hellinga asked about the suitability of the present London office.  The Secretary replied that it was not altogether ideal but he and the Executive Officer would keep the situation under review.

The Chairman underlined the importance of promoting development while ensuring the overall stability of the Consortium’s finances, and moved the adoption of the budget.  The resolution was approved unanimously.

11.  Current European Library Developments (FM/2004/8)
The Chairman presented a paper that had earlier been discussed by the Executive Committee and the Directors.  She outlined developments among European library organisations, in particular LIBER, which was considering its future vision and was seeking contacts with other bodies, and The European Library whose new organisation had been welcomed by the Executive Committee and the Directors.  The Chairman had written to the Chairman of The European Library to welcome the new organization and to express CERL’s willingness to consider appropriate collaboration.

Mr. Schroeder asked whether any other European organisation was seeking to take on any of CERL’s rôles. The Chairman responded that from outside Europe,  the European perspective could seem fragmented, and so the aim was to build up an effective network of organizations within Europe, which could offer a better ‘European voice’. The view was that progress would be by collaboration, and that mergers, if they occurred, would be by agreement. 

The Chairman stressed that the general view in discussions at the Executive Committee and the Board of Directors was that CERL does not want to duplicate the work of other organizations, and that collaboration is welcomed, but that it is important that CERL preserves its own autonomy.

The members agreed with the overall approach being taken, and the report was approved.

12.  Consortium of European Research Libraries (CERL) and the European Register of Microform Masters (EROMM): a proposal for cooperation (FM/2004/9)
The Chairman explained that CERL and EROMM are investigating whether the two organisations can work more closely together.  The present proposal has been prepared in collaboration with EROMM whose members have also received it. She invited Dr Schwartz to comment on behalf of EROMM.

Dr Schwartz said that collaboration had been discussed six years ago.  It was especially relevant now that digital surrogates were included in the EROMM database.  The two organisations had a common goal in the preservation of the European cultural heritage.

The Treasurer asked about relations between EROMM and SUB Göttingen.  Dr Schwartz replied that the database was owned by the members of EROMM but was hosted by the SUB database services.  SUB intends to continue its sponsorship of EROMM.

The Chairman asked the meeting to approve further exploration of the situation with a view to making a detailed proposal at the 2005 meeting.  This was approved nem. con. with two abstentions.

13.  Secretary’s Report (FM/2004/10)
The Secretary had one item to add to his written report: he had received a request from Hungary to convert their Group membership into five Full members with a full range of cluster libraries as a step towards a national licence for all Hungarian rare book libraries.  The proposal had been submitted to the Directors with a view to commencing at the start of the 2005-2006 financial years.

The report was approved.

14.  Executive Manager’s report (FM/2004/11)
The Executive Manager reported on file loads for the HPB.  The file from Yale added a welcome 270,000 records to the file.  There had not been many file loads, partly as a result of the server migration at RLG.  The Hungarian XML file needs more analysis.  A file from Lithuania is expected and the Polish microform file.  Updates are expected from ICCU, National Library of Russia, National Library of Scotland and SUB Göttingen. KB Copenhagen have sent a corrected file for analysis, and it is hoped to send this file to RLG in the coming year.
The file analysis work done by Mr Curwen and by the DCG is very thorough and is indirectly helping to support and improve standards in Europe.  Large additions have been made to the CERL Thesaurus during the year based on files generously offered by members.  New software has been developed to assist in merging of CERL Thesaurus records; this is being used by Frau Klier in München.  Additional expertise is needed from members for national aspects of the merging of names.

The 10th Anniversary Newsletter would be issued in December.  Contributions were requested by 5 December.  Members of the Secretariat had written articles for a publication by the Soprintendenza in Bologna, copies of which were available to members.  The HPB questionnaire, which has been hosted on Eureka, will continue from the CERL HPB web pages.  The usage figures showed that use of the HPB continues to increase; it is encouraging to see that cluster use is increasing.  Mr Boserup pointed to the need for more files from France, and suggested that a file might be offered by the Bibliothèque Sainte-Geneviève.

The Executive Manager introduced presentations on recent file loads from -

Mr E. Schroeder (Yale University Library)

Dr M. Willer (National and University Library, Zagreb)

Dr T. Cutts (National Library of Wales, Aberystwyth)

The Chairman thanked the Executive Manager for her report, and Mr Schroeder, Dr Willer and Dr Cutts for introducing their files and for answering questions about them.

15.  Report of the Advisory Task Group (FM/2004/12)

Dr Willer reported on the list of prioritized tasks which the Advisory Task Group had drawn up for its work plan, including an investigation of hyperlinking of digitised images, supported by the commissioning of a report on stable identifiers; extended editing work on the CERL Thesaurus; introduction of UNICODE-based software (a longer-term development); an investigation of the applicability of FRBR in the context of the HPB; provision of open access to HPB (in line with RedLightGreen, and OCLC’s access to selected WorldCat records; implementation of Service report; list of digitised card catalogues (information to be sent to Executive Manager);  and an ‘Ask a librarian’ facility.

Mr Curwen introduced his paper on derived cataloguing, which had been approved by the Advisory Task Group and Executive Committee; it will be published on the web.  A further round of discussions is needed on the question of digital and microfilm surrogates in the HPB.

Dr Willer referred to recent developments on open access, and the Chairman suggested that a paper on its relevance to CERL should be prepared and made available to members for discussion at an appropriate future point.

The report was approved.

16.  Report of the Research Libraries Group (RLG) (FM/2004/13)
The Chairman welcomed Ms Susan Yoder and Ms Nancy Elkington to the meeting.  Ms Yoder expressed RLG’s pleasure at working with CERL.  She gave a presentation on RLG’s current developments.  On server migration, she reported that there had been problems with attendant delays.  It is now hoped that the migration will take place in the first quarter of 2005 with follow-ups in the next quarter.  RedLightGreen is now an established RLG service on the web.  The RLG Cultural Materials service offers digital surrogates.  There had been new developments in use of the portals and internet search engines, in particular in indexing via Google and Yahoo!

Ms Yoder replied to a range of questions and comments from members, ranging from points about Red Light Green to the timetable for server migration.

The Chairman thanked her and RLG for the report, and asked Ms Yoder to convey CERL’s thanks to her colleagues in RLG.

17.  The Duchess Anna Amalia Library, Weimar
The Chairman expressed the Consortium’s distress at the news of the fire at Weimar.  In the absence of Professor Mittler, Dr Fabian gave information about the website which gives details on ways of helping the Library, which was also a CERL cluster library.  Dr Knoche, Director at Weimar, has been a long time supporter of CERL, and the head of rare books, Dr Jürgen Weber, is collaborating with CERL on provenance research.  The Library needs help with the building, with conservation of damaged books, and with replacement of books which have been destroyed.

The Chairman had indicated to Dr Knoche that information would be put on to the CERL website, and it was agreed that she would write to the Director at Weimar on behalf of CERL.

18.  Elections to the Board of Directors
The Secretary announced that there were no vacancies for election to the Board of Directors.

19.  Elections to the Executive Committee
The Secretary reminded the meeting that the 2001 Annual General Meeting had decided that the membership of the Executive Committee should be reviewed and reaffirmed every three years.  He had written to all members of the Committee, all of whom had expressed their wish to continue.  He reported that all members had attended the meeting two days before.

The meeting confirmed the membership of the Executive Committee nem. con,. with the abstention of two members of the Executive Committee.

20.  Any other business
It was announced that the newly published CERL Papers IV from the St Petersburg Seminar were available for members to take away.

CERL Papers V for the Edinburgh Seminar would be published at the 2005 meeting.  An additional paper by Dr Jürgen Weber (Weimar) had been accepted and the National Library of Scotland had offered a version of the catalogue of its exhibition.

Dr Zaitsev (National Library of Russia) presented the Chairman with a facsimile of Diogo Homem’s Universal Atlas of 1565 from the National Library of Russia’s collections to mark the Consortium’s Tenth Anniversary. The Chairman warmly thanked Dr Zaitsev on behalf of Consortium members.

The Chairman expressed the Consortium’s thanks to Mr Wade and his colleagues in the National Library of Scotland for hosting the meetings and for their hospitality. She also thanked the Secretariat team, and the Directors and CERL’s Committees for all their contributions and input during the year.  

21.  Date and place of next meeting
12 November 2005, Biblioteca Nazionale Centrale, Rome.

David Shaw

Secretary

25 November 2004
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